
THE MUSEUM 
The Museum was able to purchase two volumes containing 105 drawings of Stowe done in 1805, 1807 and 1809 by C. Nattes, and this forms one of the most important acquisitions ever made by the Museum. They form the most detailed study of any garden in the country and provide a very full picture of Stowe at a time when no guides were being produced. The purchase was made with the aid of grants from the Victoria and Albert Museum and the National Heritage Memorial Fund and generous contributions from three Old Stoics. A temporary exhibition on the small brickyards of Buckinghamshire was held in July. This was based on work done as part of a STEP project in 1979 but with more research undertaken by Rosemary Ewles and Andrew Pike. It was designed to show the distribution of brickworks and the range of products made. Apart from examples of bricks, tiles and drainage pipes, there were photo­graphs of brickworks in operation and of men working in them. The exhibition enabled the Museum to add considerably to its collection of material relating to brickyards. AGazetteero[Buckinghamshire Brickyards 1800 - 1980 was published to complement the exhibition. Although no pure archaeological excavations took place during the year, the discovery of an important Pleistocene site at the Pitstone Cement Works led to subsequent excavations under the auspices of the Museum. The finds form the first stratified material of the period from this county and in addition to mammoth, the bones and teeth of bear, giant species of lion, horse, bovid and rhino have been found. This important group of fossils has kindly been given by the Tunnel Cement Company to the Museum and scientific work is being undertaken on microfauna and organic remains. 

REVIEWS 
THE FIRST FIFTY YEARS. Richard Sadler. Penn Country Branch of C.P.R.E., 1980. This admirably written booklet commemorates a half century of devoted work on behalf of the countryside of South Bucks. The Penn Branch was the first branch of the Council for the Protection of Rural England to be started in the county and from the beginning has been a powerful and effective pressure group. The problems it has had to face have also grown enormously since 1930; in the early years they were 'ribbon development' and outside advertising, but to-day members have to be ready to spend many weeks at public enquiries about gravel extraction, motorways or immense housing schemes. Their many successes and occasional 'defeats' are candidly and amusingly described by their present chairman who rightly pays particular tribute to the now legendary Mrs. Pitcher, Hon Secretary from 1951 to 1980. E.V. 
REFLECTIONS OF LIFE INHADDENHAM by Walter Rose, edited by Elsie Rose and Peter Gulland, 1980. £1.50, obtainable from Mr. L. L. Boyd, 1 0 Church Way, Haddenham. This book contains a selection of chapters from two unpublished works by Walter Rose and articles in Haddenham Parish Magazine. It begins with open-field farming and ends in 1953, but far the most interesting and lively sections tell us about the village in his young days from about 1870 to 1914. He had a gift for describing exactly how business was done in the past -the payment of 
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